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The Boon Brick Store has served as a tavern, a dry goods store, a warehouse, 
and a general store and possibly the first State Treasury. "Judge Boon . . . 
contracted for the erection of a two story brick store 25 by 80 feet, adjoining 
his present store" in May of 1860. The completed structure had two long blank 
tapered walls, and a squat store front facing west detailed in a vernacular in 
terpretation of the Italianate style. The east facing back had three double 
casement windows upstairs similar to the front but with little ornament in the 
surrounding masonry. The original arrangement of the lower level was never re 
corded and is now changed.

The structural system of the Boon Brick Store consists of masonry bearing 
walls three courses thick resting on a continuous subterranean stone wall. The 
first floor flooring (now replaced) was supported by the still remaining joist 
and single girder system. On the second floor two by six tongue and groove 
flooring is supported by a single span joist system including original bridging. 
The roof is supported by a simple shallow truss.

The front facade was very carefully plastered to form delicate moldings and 
brackets. The upper windows are double three light casement type which open in 
ward. On the exterior in the front, heavy cast shutters with ingenious locking 
devices are hinged outward. In the back similar styled barricades are fabricated 
out of thick steel and strap. The lower portion of the front facade, although 
altered, is compatible with the other portions. The north wall is mostly blind 
but contains one upstairs door and corresponding staircase. It is on this ex 
terior wall above the stair treads, that many possibly including Herbert H. 
Hoover and Charles McNary, carved deep initials into the soft brick.

At present the interiors have been stripped to the raw structure. The up 
stairs ceiling was possibly paneled, the lower ceiling was lath and plaster. One 
by four strips laid vertically in the brick wall possibly supported a separate 
interior wall system. The exterior walls have been replastered and painted. A 
semicircular arch has been recently placed in the middle of the north wall to 
allow more light to penetrate the dark interior.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

The Boon Brick Store is a rare survivor in Oregon architecturally and is a 
monument of the unique, very early territorial history which occurred on that 
site. The original owner, John D. Boon, came to Oregon in 1845 as a Methodist 
Missionary and settled within the Methodist Mission in Salem. He later was im 
portant as an ineorporater of Willamette University and a promoter of both the 
Pacific Telegraph Company and the Oregon-California Railroad, was elected Ter 
ritorial Treasurer in 1853 and was the first State Treasurer. This connection 
and the possible use of the brick store as a Treasury Office makes this building 
the oldest building associated with state government in Oregon.

Architecturally, the building is one of few remaining early commercial 
structures and has an early and interesting Italianate facade. It is intriguing 
to note that the door panel moldings and window muntil detail are similar to the 
John D. Boon house, which once sat near the Brick Store and is presently listed 
in the National Register. Although severely altered on one side^the Brick Store 
retains a nearly complete and original structural system and complete and original 
upper story windows including casements, glass, iron shutters, frames, and in 
terior moldings. The original brick end facades were finely plastered at an 
early date. Although replastering has resulted in a loss of clarity, these 
elevations are unusually intact.

The site and the surrounding block has been called among others the Mission 
Mill,the Mill Property, Mill Island, and Boon's Island. The Methodist Mission 
established a sawmill and grist mill in 1841, and this mill continued in use. 
Later on the Willamette Woolen Mill also existed on this site. The Mission Mill 
Boarding House, "other houses" sheds, gardens, and orchards also are reported to 
have occupied this area. John B. McLane purchased the property in the fall of 
1846. He ran the mill, built a small slab house on the same claim, and set out 
200 fruit trees around the Mill Boarding House. John D. Boon jumped claim and 
built "a blacksmith shop and a coal shop" near the bridge. He also constructed 
a "dwelling house, a store house, the Island House, and the Brick Store." He 
purchased "The Empire House" (a store he operated in 1849), which must have been 
built by one of the two previous partnerships. This whole affair resulted in a 
massive lawsuit that was not settled until 1868. The Boon Brick Store is the 
only surviving early structure marking the disputed site.
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